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§ 2800.0–2 Objectives.
It is the objective of the Secretary of

the Interior to grant rights-of-way and
temporary use permits, covered by the
regulations in this part, to any quali-
fied individual, business entity, or gov-
ernmental entity and to regulate, con-
trol and direct the use of said rights-of-
way on public land so as to:

(a) Protect the natural resources as-
sociated with the public lands and ad-
jacent private or other lands adminis-
tered by a government agency.

(b) Prevent unnecessary or undue en-
vironmental damage to the lands and
resources.

(c) Promote the utilization of rights-
of-way in common with respect to engi-
neering and technological compat-
ibility, national security and land use
plans.

(d) Coordinate, to the fullest extent
possible, all actions taken pursuant to
this part with State and local govern-
ments, interested individuals and ap-
propriate quasi-public entities.

§ 2800.0–3 Authority.
Sections 303, 310, and 501–511 of the

Federal Land Policy and Management
Act of 1976 (43 U.S.C. 1733, 1761–1771) au-
thorize the Secretary of the Interior to
issue regulations providing for the use,
occupancy, and development of the
public lands through permits, ease-
ments, and rights-of-way.

[54 FR 25854, June 20, 1989]

§ 2800.0–5 Definitions.
As used in this part, the term:
(a) Act means the Federal Land Pol-

icy and Management Act of October 21,
1976 (43 U.S.C. 1701 et seq.).

(b) Secretary means the Secretary of
the Interior.

(c) Authorized officer means any em-
ployee of the Bureau of Land Manage-
ment to whom has been delegated the
authority to perform the duties de-
scribed in this part.

(d) Public lands means any lands or
interest in land owned by the United
States and administered by the Sec-
retary through the Bureau of Land
Management, without regard to how
the United States acquired ownership,
except: (1) Lands located on the Outer

Continental Shelf; and (2) lands held
for the benefit of Indians, Aleuts and
Eskimos.

(e) Applicant means any qualified in-
dividual, partnership, corporation, as-
sociation or other business entity, and
any Federal, State or local govern-
mental entity including municipal cor-
porations which applies for a right-of-
way grant or a temporary use permit.

(f) Holder means any applicant who
has received a right-of-way grant or
temporary use permit.

(g) Right-of-way means the public
lands authorized to be used or occupied
pursuant to a right-of-way grant.

(h) Right-of-way grant means an in-
strument issued pursuant to title V of
the act, or issued on or before October
21, 1976, pursuant to then existing stat-
utory authority, authorizing the use of
a right-of-way over, upon, under or
through public lands for construction,
operation, maintenance and termi-
nation of a project.

(i) Temporary use permit means a rev-
ocable non-possessory, non-exclusive
privilege, authorizing temporary use of
public lands in connection with con-
struction, operation, maintenance, or
termination of a project.

(j) Facility means an improvement
constructed or to be constructed or
used within a right-of-way pursuant to
a right-of-way grant. For purposes of
communication site rights-of-way, fa-
cility means the building, tower, and/or
other related incidental improvements
authorized under terms of the right-of-
way grant.

(k) Project means the transportation
or other system for which the right-of-
way is authorized.

(l) Designated right-of-way corridor
means a parcel of land either linear or
areal in character that has been identi-
fied by law, by Secretarial Order,
through the land use planning process
or by other management decision as
being a preferred location for existing
and future right-of-way grants and
suitable to accommodate more than 1
type of right-of-way or 1 or more
rights-of-way which are similar, iden-
tical or compatible; and
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(m) Casual use means activities that
involve practices which do not ordi-
narily cause any appreciable disturb-
ance or damage to the public lands, re-
sources or improvements and, there-
fore, do not require a right-of-way
grant or temporary use permit under
this title.

(n) Transportation and utility corridor
means a parcel of land, without fixed
limits or boundaries, that is being used
as the location for 1 or more transpor-
tation or utility right-of-way.

(o) Actual costs means the financial
measure of resources expended or used
by the Bureau of Land Management in
processing a right-of-way application
or monitoring the construction, oper-
ation and termination of a facility au-
thorized by a grant or permit. Actual
costs includes both direct and indirect
costs, exclusive of management over-
head.

(p) Monetary value of the rights and
privileges sought means the objective
value of the right-of-way or permit or
what the right-of-way grant or tem-
porary use permit is worth in financial
terms to the applicant.

(q) Cost incurred for the benefit of the
general public interest (public benefit)
means funds expended by the United
States in connection with the proc-
essing of an application for studies and
data collection determined to have
value or utility to the United States or
the general public separate and apart
from application processing.

(r) Public service provided means tan-
gible improvements, such as roads,
trails, recreation facilities, etc., with
significant public value that are ex-
pected in connection with the con-
struction and operation of the project
for which a right-of-way grant is
sought.

(s) Efficiency to the Government proc-
essing means the ability of the United
States to process an application with a
minimum of waste, expense and effort.

(t) Management overhead costs means
costs associated with the Bureau direc-
torate, including all State Directors
and the entire Washington Office staff,
except where a member of such staffs is
required to perform work on a specific
right-of-way or temporary use permit
case.

(u) Trespass means any use, occu-
pancy or development of the public
lands or their resources without au-
thorization to do so from the United
States where authorization is required,
or which exceeds such authorization or
which causes unnecessary or undue
degradation of the land or resources.

(v) Willful trespass means the vol-
untary or conscious trespass as defined
at subpart 2801 of this title. The term
does not include an act made by mis-
take or inadvertence. The term in-
cludes actions taken with criminal or
malicious intent. A consistent pattern
of trespass may be sufficient to estab-
lish the knowing or willful nature of
the conduct, where such consistent
pattern is neither the result of mistake
or inadvertence. Conduct which is oth-
erwise regarded as being knowing or
willful does not become innocent
through the belief that the conduct is
reasonable or legal.

(w) Nonwillful trespass means a tres-
pass, as defined at § 2801.3(a) of this
title, committed by mistake or inad-
vertence.

(x) Unnecessary or undue degradation
means surface disturbance greater than
that which would normally result when
the same or a similar activity is being
accomplished by a prudent person in a
usual, customary, and proficient man-
ner that takes into consideration the
effects of the activity on other re-
sources and land uses, including those
resources and uses outside the area of
activity. This disturbance may be ei-
ther nonwillful or willful as described
in § 2800.0–5(v) through (w), depending
upon the circumstances,

(y) Written demand means a request in
writing for payment and/or rehabilita-
tion in the form of a billing delivered
by certified mail, return receipt re-
quested or personally served.

(z) Road use, amortization and mainte-
nance charges means the fees charged
for commercial use of a road owned or
controlled by the Bureau of Land Man-
agement. These fees normally include
use fees, amortization fees and mainte-
nance fees.

(aa) Base rent means the amount re-
quired to be paid by the holder of a
right-of-way on public lands for the
communication use with the highest
assigned schedule rent in the facility,
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in accordance with terms of the right-
of-way grant.

(bb) Tenant means an occupant who
rents space in a facility and operates
communication equipment in the facil-
ity to resell the communication service
to others for a profit. For purposes of
calculating rent, the term ‘‘tenant’’
does not include private mobile radio
or those uses included in the category
of Other Communication Uses.

(cc) Customer means a person who is
paying the facility owner or tenant for
communication services, and is not re-
selling communication services to oth-
ers. Persons or entities benefiting from
private or internal communication
uses located in a CMRS facility are
considered customers for purposes of
calculating rent.

[45 FR 44526, July 1, 1980, as amended at 47
FR 38805, Sept. 2, 1982; 51 FR 6543, Feb. 25,
1986; 52 FR 25808, July 8, 1987; 54 FR 25854,
June 20, 1989; 60 FR 57070, Nov. 13, 1995]

§ 2800.0–7 Scope.
This part sets forth regulations gov-

erning:
(a) Issuing, amending or renewing

right-of-way grants for necessary
transportation or other systems or fa-
cilities which are in the public interest
and which require rights-of-way over,
upon, under or through public lands,
including but not limited to:

(1) Reservoirs, canals, ditches,
flumes, laterals, pipes, pipelines, tun-
nels and other facilities and systems
for the impoundment, storage, trans-
portation or distribution of water;

(2) Pipelines and other systems for
the transportation or distribution of
liquids and gases, other than water and
other than oil, natural gas, synthetic
liquid or gaseous fuels, or any refined
product produced therefrom, and for
storage and terminal facilities in con-
nection therewith;

(3) Pipelines, slurry and emulsion
systems, and conveyor belts for trans-
portation and distribution of solid ma-
terials, and facilities for the storage of
such materials in connection there-
with;

(4) Systems for generation, trans-
mission and distribution of electric en-
ergy, except that the applicant shall
also comply with all applicable re-
quirements of the Federal Energy Reg-

ulatory Commission under the Federal
Power Act of 1935 (16 U.S.C. 791);

(5) Systems for transmission or re-
ception of radio, television, telephone,
telegraph and other electronic signals,
and other means of communication;

(6) Roads, trails, highways, railroads,
canals, tunnels, tramways, airways,
livestock driveways or other means of
transportation except where such fa-
cilities are constructed and maintained
in connection with commercial recre-
ation facilities on lands in the National
Forest System;

(7) Such other necessary transpor-
tation or other systems or facilities
which are in the public interest and
which require rights-of-way over, upon,
under or through such lands; or

(8) Rights-of-way to any Federal de-
partment or agency for pipeline pur-
poses for the transportation of oil, nat-
ural gas, synthetic liquid or gaseous
fuels, or any product produced there-
from.

(b) Temporary use of additional pub-
lic lands for such purposes as the Sec-
retary determines to be reasonably
necessary for construction, operation,
maintenance or termination of rights-
of-way, or for access to the project or a
portion of the project.

(c) However, the regulations con-
tained in this part do not cover right-
of-way grants for: Federal Aid High-
ways, roads constructed or used pursu-
ant to cost share or reciprocal road use
agreements, wilderness areas, and oil,
gas and petroleum products pipelines
except as provided for in § 2800.0–7(a)(8)
of this title.

§ 2800.0–9 Information collection.
(a) The information collection re-

quirements contained in part 2800 of
Group 2800 have been approved by the
Office of Management and Budget
under 44 U.S.C. 3507 and assigned clear-
ance numbers 1004–0102 and 1004–0107.
The information is being collected to
permit the authorized officer to deter-
mine if use of the public lands should
be granted for rights-of-way grants or
temporary use permits. The informa-
tion will be used to make this deter-
mination. A response is required to ob-
tain a benefit.

(b) Public reporting burden for this
information is estimated to average
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41.8 hours per response, including the
time for reviewing instructions,
searching existing data sources, gath-
ering and maintaining the data needed,
and completing and reviewing the col-
lection of information. Send comments
regarding this burden estimate or any
other aspect of this collection of infor-
mation, including suggestions for re-
ducing the burden, to the Information
Collection Clearance Officer (873), Bu-
reau of Land Management, Wash-
ington, DC 20240, and the Office of Man-
agement and Budget, Paperwork Re-
duction Project, 1004–0102 or 1004–0107,
Washington, DC 20503.

[60 FR 57070, Nov. 13, 1995]

Subpart 2801—Terms and Condi-
tions of Rights-of-Way Grants
and Temporary Use Permits

§ 2801.1 Nature of interest.

§ 2801.1–1 Nature of right-of-way inter-
est.

(a) All rights in public lands subject
to a right-of-way grant or temporary
use permit not expressly granted are
retained and may be exercised by the
United States. These rights include,
but are not limited to:

(1) A continuing right of access onto
the public lands covered by the right-
of-way grant or temporary use permit,
and upon reasonable notice to the hold-
er, access and entry to any facility
constructed on the right-of-way or per-
mit area:

(2) The right to require common use
of the right-of-way, and the right to
authorize use of the right-of-way for
compatible uses (including the sub-
surface and air space).

(b) A right-of-way grant or tem-
porary use permit may be used only for
the purposes authorized. The holder
may allow others to use the land as his/
her agent in exercising the rights
granted.

(c) All right-of-way grants and tem-
porary use permits shall be issued sub-
ject to valid existing rights.

(d) A right-of-way grant or tem-
porary use permit shall not give or au-
thorize the holder to take from the
public lands any mineral or vegetative
material, including timber, without se-
curing authorization under the Mate-

rials Act (30 U.S.C. 601 et seq.), and pay-
ing in advance the fair market value of
the material cut, removed, used, or de-
stroyed. However, common varieties of
stone and soil necessarily removed in
the construction of a project may be
used elsewhere along the same right-of-
way or permit area in the construction
of the project without additional au-
thorization and payment. The holder
shall be allowed in the performance of
normal maintenance to do minor trim-
ming, pruning and clearing of vegeta-
tive material within the right-of-way
or permit area and around facilities
constructed thereon without additional
authorization and payments. At his
discretion and when it is in the public
interest, the authorized officer may in
lieu of requiring an advance payment
for any mineral or vegetative mate-
rials, including timber, cut or exca-
vated, require the holder to stockpile
or stack the material as designated lo-
cations for later disposal by the United
States.

(e) A holder of a right-of-way grant
or temporary use permit may assign a
grant or permit to another, provided
the holder obtains the written approval
of the authorized officer.

(f) The holder of a right-of-way grant
may authorize other parties to use a
facility constructed, except for roads,
on the right-of-way with the prior writ-
ten consent of the authorized officer
and charge for such use. In any such ar-
rangement, the holder shall continue
to be responsible for compliance with
all conditions of the grant. This para-
graph does not limit in any way the au-
thority of the authorized officer to
issue additional right-of-way grants or
temporary use permits for compatible
uses on or adjacent to the right-of-way,
nor does it authorize the holder to im-
pose charges for the use of lands made
subject to such additional right-of-way
grants or temporary use permits. How-
ever, the holder of a right-of-way grant
for communication purposes may au-
thorize other parties to use a facility,
without prior written consent of the
authorized officer, if so provided by
terms and conditions of the grant.

(g) Each right-of-way grant or tem-
porary use permit shall describe the
public lands to be used or occupied and
the grant or permit shall be limited to
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those lands which the authorized offi-
cer determines:

(1) Will be occupied by the facilities
authorized;

(2) To be necessary for the construc-
tion, operation, maintenance, and ter-
mination of the authorized facilities;

(3) To be necessary to protect the
public health and safety; and

(4) Will do no unnecessary damage to
the environment.

(h) Each grant or permit shall specify
its term. The term of the grant shall be
limited to a reasonable period. A rea-
sonable period for a right-of-way grant
may range from a month to a year or a
term of years to perpetuity. The term
for a temporary use shall not exceed 3
years. In determining the period for
any specific grant or permit, the au-
thorized officer shall provide for a term
necessary to accomplish the purpose of
the authorization. Factors to be con-
sidered by the authorized officer for
the purpose of establishing an equi-
table term pertaining to the use in-
clude, but are not limited to:

(1) Public purpose served;
(2) Cost and useful life of the facility;

and
(3) Time limitations imposed by re-

quired licenses or permits that the
holder is required to secure from other
Federal or State agencies.

(i) Each grant issued for a term of 20
years or more shall contain a provision
requiring periodic review of the grant
at the end of the twentieth year and at
regular intervals thereafter not to ex-
ceed 10 years.

(j) Each grant shall have a provision
stating whether it is renewable or not
and if renewable, the terms and condi-
tions applicable to the renewal.

(k) Each grant shall not only comply
with the regulations of this part, but
also, comply with the provisions of any
other applicable law and implementing
regulations as appropriate.

[45 FR 44526, July 1, 1980, as amended at 47
FR 38805, Sept. 2, 1982; 60 FR 57070, Nov. 13,
1995]

§ 2801.1–2 Reciprocal grants.
When the authorized officer deter-

mines from an analysis of land use
plans or other management decisions
that a right-of-way for an access road

is or shall be needed by the United
States across lands directly or indi-
rectly owned or controlled by an appli-
cant for a right-of-way grant, he or she
shall, if it is determined to be in the
public interest, require the applicant,
as a condition to receiving a right-of-
way grant, to grant the United States
an equivalent right-of-way that is ade-
quate in duration and rights.

§ 2801.2 Terms and conditions of inter-
est granted.

(a) An applicant by accepting a right-
of-way grant, temporary use permit,
assignment, amendment or renewal
agrees and consents to comply with
and be bound by the following terms
and conditions, excepting those which
the Secretary may waive in a par-
ticular case:

(1) To the extent practicable, all
State and Federal laws applicable to
the authorized use and such additional
State and Federal laws, along with the
implementing regulations, that may be
enacted and issued during the term of
the grant or permit.

(2) That in the construction, oper-
ation, maintenance and termination of
the authorized use, there shall be no
discrimination against any employee
or applicant for employment because of
race, creed, color, sex or national ori-
gin and all subcontracts shall include
an identical provision.

(3) To rebuild and repair roads,
fences, and established trails that may
be destroyed or damaged by construc-
tion, operation or maintenance of the
project and to build and maintain suit-
able crossings for existing roads and
significant trails that intersect the
project.

(4) To do everything reasonably with-
in his or her power, both independently
and upon request of the authorized offi-
cer, to prevent and suppress fires on or
in the immediate vicinity of the right-
of-way or permit area. This includes
making available such construction
and maintenance forces as may be rea-
sonably obtained for the suppression of
fires.

(b) All right-of-way grants and tem-
porary use permits issued, renewed,
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